
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, October 4th, 2016.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a couple additions to the agenda.  Under ‘correspondence’ we will entertain PB 9-99 which is a letter from Linda Whitehead regarding – I’m sorry, she’s already on.  She’s on already.  I didn’t realize it.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, you need to add her.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you want to add it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.  Linda Whitehead?  That’s not on the agenda.  That’s an addition.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Linda Whitehead from Furnace Dock.  She wants an extension, a time extension.  Then, we have another one from PB 23-08 from the Cipriano’s.  They are requesting a reduction in their bond so we’ll get to them shortly.  Can I have someone who will…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I make a motion to change the agenda by a majority vote.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you want to do that?  We had already made it at the other meeting.  You want to make that motion, go ahead.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I made that motion.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF SEPTEMBER 6, 2016 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get someone please to make a motion on the adoption of the minutes from last month.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion to adopt.

Seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated no corrections.  All okay.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re doing really well now.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 2-12      a.
Letter dated August 11, 2016 from Casey Devlin requesting a reduction in the performance bond posted for the Valeria project from $4,995,000 to $2,300,817.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I move that we approve Resolution 22-16 approving two 90-day time extensions.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, that needs to be added after Valeria.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had a discussion at the meeting, at our work session and apparently staff is not really recommending that we actually approve this at this moment, at this time.  Is that correct?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s correct.  Valeria is represented here if they want to speak.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated yes, good evening.  My name is Richard O’Rourke I’m with the law firm of Keane and Bean PC and we represent Toll Brothers.  As the Chairperson has indicated, there is a request for a reduction in the performance bond that has been posted by Valeria and that reduction is based upon an engineer’s estimate that was submitted, reviewed and it is my understanding that from the town’s perspective the amount as set forth for the reduction comports with everything that has been done to date and there is an accurate estimate as to how much security should remain with respect to those public improvements.  That is not my phone.  In any event, that’s why we’re here this evening and we would respectfully request that the reduction be granted in accordance with the engineering estimates.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I didn’t notice in the engineering estimates any talk about the common areas: the pool, the roads, anything like that.  Where, in those documents, is your status on where that’s going and how does that figure into the bond or the bond reduction?

Mr. Richard O’Rourke responded it’s a fair question. Casey Devlin and Rob Dowd are here and we will address that but I think it’s important to point out that the bond that’s at issue here relates to the public improvements that everyone has agreed upon.  There is a private agreement that does exist between the property owner’s association and the developer and that private agreement is secured by yet a different performance bond.  That is totally separate and distinct from the issue that is before the Planning Board this evening.  And so Casey, if you would, he can give you a rundown where they stand in terms of the private improvements that are the subject of a totally separate, independent agreement and bond.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated good evening members of the board, my name is Casey Devlin.  To Rick’s point, yes, there’s a separate security for the clubhouse improvements.  We have completed certain work surrounding the common areas per our agreement with the Dickerson Pond and Homeowner’s Association.  We did an asbestos abatement and demolition preparation for the work earlier this year.  We’ve just finished work on six brand new tennis courts.  We’ve done extensive work on the trail system which is connected to our agreement with the Homeowner’s Association, some other tree work.  We’ve completed the new dock for the association and we are finalizing comments to satisfy the Town Building Department so we can have the permit issued for the clubhouse improvements.  We have made progress.  We’re not happy with the progress we’ve made to date but you know between architects and coordination, we’re hoping to have the permit issued in the next couple of weeks.  It’s our intent to complete the improvements as quickly as possible.  We have an interest in getting that work done.  It benefits us just as much as it benefits the Homeowner’s Association but to be clear, it’s unrelated to the road bond which is up for discussion tonight.  There’s a separate security with the Dickerson Pond Homeowner’s Association to secure that the remaining work gets done which we’ve left intact.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked the delay in getting it done is due to what?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded the delay in starting the work?  We’ve done some of the work.  The interior work for the clubhouse was, and our project manager Robert Dowd is here and can get into all the details but there were other options being considered with the Homeowner’s Association and there were several versions of a plan, it was my understanding.  We’ve worked through those.  We’ve decided to stick to our original agreement and the architects, engineers have been working on those plans and we’ve been working through comments with the Building Department…
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked do you agree with the home owners that this is late, that it should have been done by now?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded we should have started work already.  It wasn’t due for completion until next year but it’s our intention – I know the pool’s a concern.  Our intent is to have the pool completed and open for next season which was a concern and the rest of the work is completed as soon as possible.

Mr. Robert Foley stated seems like it was more than a concern if you read the letter from the resident’s association.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded I read it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and do you understand their feelings and their consternation not only with having to use another pool no where near Valeria and then the other work, some of which hasn’t even been started.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded I understand the concern.  We’re working diligently to get it done as soon as possible.

Mr. Robert Foley asked when was the last meeting you had with staff?  You eluded that you’re working with staff and engineering on it.
Mr. Casey Devlin responded there’s a permit application that’s pending with the Building Department.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated a permit application was submitted to the Code Enforcement Division.  It’s been subsequently reviewed and comments issued.  Our Building Inspector is waiting for the revisions to come back so he can re-review everything and then before anything is signed off on, he wants to have a conversation with the HOA to make sure that they’re okay with the proposal as well before issuing the permit.  But we are waiting for revisions before we can reach that point.

Mr. Robert Foley asked when do you think that would be?  No way to predict, right?
Mr. Mike Preziosi responded there’s no way to predict.  The initial comments were submitted to Toll Brothers and we’re just waiting for a resubmission at this point to follow-up with the subsequent review.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m not blaming you.  I’m just wondering what the sequence was from their end.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated just to stick with the bond though, I guess there’s some question about how the two bonds relate or whether there’s anything relating to the common areas with this.  We have your half a page that sort of summarizes.  You want 2.5 million dollars reduced and I don’t know anything about the other bond so I’d love to have a little bit of detail about the two separate bonds and just clarification that none of that common work is related to the information that you’re providing for this bond reduction.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded that’s right.  The clubhouse is not part of this bond.  This bond is the subdivision road bond and related improvements and so that clubhouse and common area is not included in here but I think we’ve demonstrated that.  The bond reduction that’s requested is justified.  We have completed certain roadwork, utility work, earth work to justify the reduction.  There is a separate $700,000 security for the clubhouse and those improvements and that’s held, not by the town, but by the Dickerson Pond Association to secure the work we’ve agreed to do as part of that private agreement.  It’s unrelated to what we’re here for tonight.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so the reason why we shouldn’t decide on this now is what?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded we had received the letter from the homeowner’s group requesting that it be evaluated.  We’ve subsequently looked at the existing timeframe for the review of the clubhouse.  My office, I had reviewed the bond reduction and I did review.  I did not reach the 2.3 million dollar request that Casey is requesting but I did agree and looked at and reviewed to a number of about 2.5 million dollar to the bond reduction but at this point we are putting it on hold for a month in order to hear out the HOA and their concerns relative to the project and the site development.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I can’t quite understand why the residents are not clear on what it is you all have agreed upon.  It seems as if they feel you reached an agreement and everything was supposed to be completed by February 27th for all renovations.  I don’t know, it just seems as if you’re here for one thing that is totally unrelated to what they’re talking about.  Why is there is chasm between what they’re saying and about what you agreed to?  I don’t understand why that exists.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke responded I think the important thing here is that, and as has been stated, the matter that’s before the Planning Board tonight has to do with the security that is held by the town for the performance by the developer.  That’s why we’re here.  That’s why the engineer has commented with regard to the review that’s been conducted and what he claims, and which we don’t have a problem with, as to what is the appropriate reduction.  That’s separate and distinct.  The matters that have been brought up by the property owner’s association have to do with a private agreement that is independent, totally separate from the matter that’s before the Planning Board.  That such is the case is further evidence by the fact that there’s a separate agreement, a separate amount of money in the amount of 700,000 dollars that is set aside for the matters that are the subject of that letter.  We’re not here seeking anything to do with the reduction of the security that’s held for the performance for the common areas having to do with the pool and the clubhouse.  That is totally separate. We’re here with respect to what this Planning Board has by way of jurisdiction, that’s what we’re here for and so if – forgive me, and as Casey has indicated, everybody would hope that this whole thing would be done, make life easier for all of us but it’s not as though nothing’s been done.  The six new tennis courts, the docks, there are activities that are on-going and my understanding, as recently as last week there was a further discussion that Rob Dowd, the project manager had with representatives.  Again, respectfully, that’s something separate and distinct from this.

Mr. Robert Foley asked are the tennis courts usable now?  Are they using the tennis courts, the residents?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded it’s my understanding they’re using them, yes.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated of course the issue is – we just want to be sure that the issue before us is the bond reduction and we want to be sure that if we’re going to agree to reduce that bond that we have all the information we need.  Right now, we have a couple of sentences that say it should be reduced by half to 2.5 million, or by more than 2.5 million dollars and an engineer’s worksheet that has lots of work remaining, work complete percentages and doesn’t address the issues that have been raised to us.  Without any clarification we’re kind of in a place where we just want to be sure.  We’re not reducing a bond that somehow is not helping the situation.  If there were some clarification and we knew before us we had those bonds in front of us or you could provide some clarification so that we knew for sure we weren’t impinging on anybody’s rights if that clearly just a private matter for them to deal with, that’s not for us, that’s for you guys.  But until we have that information I’m really hesitant to move forward with just the single page request that we have with the engineer’s percentages.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated on the other hand, I just want to add that – I mean we want you to get the work done that the tenants need quicker than you’ve been doing.  We see your deadline is February next year but obviously there’s been delays and you’ve said there’s been delays and the tenants are unhappy and they should get more of what they’re asking for.  But on the other hand, I think we need you to help us decide whether it’s appropriate for us to reduce the bond and if it is, it appears to me that it’s separate from the other one and then we would have to reduce it to the appropriate level.  But I think we want to make clear that the tenants need to get better satisfaction out of this situation.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m hesitant too about tonight and Mr. O’Rourke you used the keyword ‘performance’ on the matrix of all the numbers that was sent to us, you know the financials, the last section on off-site construction.  Would that include the roads that the resident’s letter is referring to, have problems with?

Mr. Richard O’Rourke response to my knowledge, and I would defer to the engineers as to their review and to your counsel in terms of these two different, shall we say forms of security that are in place for two different things, but the bottom line is this, that the security that’s held by the town is to secure certain things that Toll Brothers has to do.  My understanding is based upon your engineer’s review of what has been submitted that there are things that have been completed that warrant and merit the reduction of this bond for those improvements.  That’s why we’re here.  Now, in regard to the private agreement between the property owner’s association and Toll Brothers, I think what we’re hearing is that there are certain things that have been done.  There are more things that everyone would like to have done.  We have to perform and if we do not then obviously that’s why there’s a 700,000 dollars independent security that’s in place. Respectfully, that’s a totally different issue.  So I guess my point would be, and if there’s a necessity for any further detail or clarification, by all means let me know.  As far as the engineering, this is a purely engineering matter related to the reduction of an amount of money held by this board, that’s what we’re here for tonight.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I know, for my purposes, I understand what I’m reading.  If I had clarification from you, in writing, that there were two different bonds and we had information about that, that might be helpful to all of us.  I know there’s a lot of unhappiness about not meeting the February 27th deadline and if that’s not our issue I have no interest in linking this with that but right now I don’t have a comfort factor to say that’s not related.  I know you’re saying it’s not related and I think it’s not related but I don’t think that’s enough for me to make that decision this month.  Next month, I think I’d probably could if you give us the information but I think it would be very helpful to have something in writing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well staff is waiting for some information anyway, right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I’m sorry, I didn’t hear you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re waiting for some additional information anyway.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we have the bond reduction letter from Casey.  It pretty much outlines as they were explaining the utility reduction request.  Most of the information that they provided and the work that was installed had been inspected.  Certifications were received.  I did not agree with the reduction to 2.3 million.  There was a different number.  We respectfully held it off as far as approving it tonight to hear the residents and to follow resident’s concerns regarding their matters which is why we were recommending to hold it for a month’s time, to the point that James makes, it makes sense to potentially hold it to have clarification from Toll Brothers and their attorney as to the separate bond and clearly outline and summarize their report for tonight’s meeting and then I think we can all move forward next month with a positive determination.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t necessarily know if it’s something that you could request or that the applicant could be willing to give but to see what’s covered in that separate bond then you could compare it to what’s covered in their spreadsheet here to see if that answers Mr. Creighton’s question.

Mr. Robert Foley stated your (Mr. Devlin) non-answer to mine, in other words, you’re saying that the reference to the roads in the letter from the residents has nothing to do with your construction portion in your matrix?  Nothing to do with it right?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded you’re speaking of the letter from the Homeowner’s Association?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated that’s an existing road that’s not covered in the bond before you tonight, no.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it’s not under off-site construction on your submission?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded no, although I will tell you that road is in poor condition.  We have agreed to pave it, to do an overlay course but it’s not part of this bond before you tonight.  That’s an existing road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess, what I’m feeling here, is that clearly, for whatever reason, there seems to be some sense that the condo owners, the residents really don’t, are not getting from you whatever it is you promised them in a private agreement, it’s all Toll Brothers.  I just wonder I guess, what is it public versus private I don’t really know but I think what needs to happen between now and next month is that you actually have some kind of meeting so that everybody’s on the same page about what you contractually are responsible to have ready by ‘x’ time.  I don’t think that they feel that you have met your contractual private contractual agreement.  You have not met the requirements of that agreement, to date and they’re upset about it and I guess in a way the fact that we’re actually holding off on granting you your reduction this month will give us all time to sort of sit and look at this and sort of make sense of what’s going on here for the public versus the private arrangement and everybody, everyone should be on the same page with that.  What you agree to do by this date or the other on that agreement and what you have said you have done already for the one that we’re looking at.  We just need to be – it all needs to be made clear.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated the lines of communication with the Homeowner’s Association are open.  We do meet with them regularly.  We’re clear on what our obligation is.  I think the concern is timing.  We haven’t gotten there as fast as they’ve wanted us to and we’re working diligently to get there.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chair, we have the letter from the Homeowner’s Association which is in the record, correct?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well yes, it was distributed to you and the applicant.

Mr. Robert Foley stated related or unrelated to what they’re talking about and also I know it’s at the discretion of the Chair, but the gentleman from the Homeowner’s Association I see is here.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I would like to see, since you have this letter and you probably just received it, I would like to see in your discussions with staff on this, your response to what is indicated here in terms of satisfaction that the various associations, their concerns and what you are doing to address those concerns.  I agree with other members of the board that you have to convince the various condo associations as well as our staff here to make a recommendation for us to reduce the bond.  That’s what I’m looking for.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated you can’t beat city hall so I hear your request.  We respect it.  We will respond.  What I would respectfully request is that we want to make sure that we submit anything else that’s necessary by a certain date so that this can be acted upon next month.  Respectfully, I request what would be a date by which you would want to have whatever additional information we can provide you so that this can be addressed next month?
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that it’s very clear that a number of us want some sense of what is in that private agreement.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke responded that’s fine.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated what you agree to do and you agree to have it finished or completed.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated I’m sorry.  I couldn’t hear you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated what you intend to do and when you intend to complete it.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke responded that’s fine.  By what date could we…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we’ll summarize tonight’s discussion and I’ll contact Casey tomorrow morning to finalize dates and submissions but we’ll have everything prior to next month’s work session.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the absolute deadline is Wednesday, October 19th but we would like it a little earlier than that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated and at that point we would hope to come to an understanding and agreement amongst Toll Brothers, the HOA and the town as to the procedure moving forward.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated very well.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked could you, in your submission, just confirm that the worksheets provided by the engineers are the right ones for this request. This is the – it says “bond reduction request #3” but the engineer worksheets I think are just a typo it says “#2”.  I want to be sure we have the right one.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated this would be the third reduction.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just one thing, we were just handed tonight several photographs which I’ll copy for the board.  They were given to us by the home owners, also I’ll copy them for the applicant.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated thank you.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated if I can, I think it would also be helpful if the Homeowner’s Association would look to that list and see if there’s anything on that list that they think relates to their issue as it relates to the bond reduction.  So, are there things on this list that are not quite complete that they think are issues from their perspective?
Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated okay, well thank you.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair, I’ll move that we hold this and refer it back to staff and receive and file the letter.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, the letter we receive and file as part of the record.  The home owners don’t have to speak.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will see you next month.

Mr. Richard O’Rourke stated thank you.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated thank you.

Dr. Stewart Rickett asked may I speak also?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated technically this is not – we’re going to give you permission to speak but technically you know you’re not supposed to be speaking.  This is not a public hearing.  Go ahead.  We’re going to give you a couple of minutes.

Dr. Stewart Rickett stated I’ll just take a few moments.  Thank you very much for the opportunity to speak.  One thing I want to make…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked can you just announce your name for the record?

Mr. Steward Rickett stated my name is Steward Rickett.  I’m president of the DPA at Valeria.  Thank you very much for this opportunity.  The one thing I want to make clear to all the officials in the town that we are in no way trying to delay the issuing of the Building Permit.  We are very frustrated.  We waited a long time.  We’re paying a lot of money for things that we are not receiving.  Please, we do not want any kind of delays.  What we’re talking about tonight is the bond reduction and I think that the town has been very considerate of Toll 6 in allowing them to have a performance bond instead of a letter of credit.  However, there were certain comments made about a public agreement and a private agreement.  If you think about the public agreement, not only is the roads that haven’t been completed and I have submitted pictures.  I brought those to the engineers today which you will see, particularly in section 4, a large of the roads are not completed and I know you’ll have an inspection before you make your final decision.   But, in addition to the roads, for example the sewage treatment plant; we’ve been paying for two years for upgrades.  In January we’ll have to make our third installment and that hasn’t been done yet.  It’s sort of like Toll has been cherry picking certain projects to make it look like things are being accomplished but they’re really not and we’re paying our Homeowner’s Association dues and as the letter pointed out, and I won’t be redundant but we are just not receiving the services that we’ve been paying for.  They received their demolition permit and they talked about asbestos abatement and things like that.  The destruction stage and the investigative stage has been completed but as of today, we still do not have a Building Permit to do any construction and that adds to the frustration and you’re paying for an amenity that you’re not receiving.  There are many areas – they talked about certain improvements that have been done.  Yes, the tennis courts are done but some of them aren’t even opened yet.  The lake pass that they talked about, I got a call from the Toll representative today saying “yes, we will do this particular project but he expects us to pay for it.”  I said “wait a minute.  This is not part of our agreement.”  So, these ongoing things, there are very few amenities that have been taken care of and I understand the difference between the amenities and just roads and when the Toll representatives this evening were talking, they were talking about just roads but the infrastructure involved is more than roads.  The example I used was the sewage treatment plant.  I hope you consider our frustration and our issues and unfortunately the members of our community are paying a great deal of money for absolutely no amenities.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked a question then Doctor, so why is that not a Homeowner’s Association fee issue rather than a bond reduction issue?

Mr. Steward Rickett responded I think that question I think it’s both.  They’re talking about a bond reduction and I feel that they haven’t completed all the items that they’re talking about where they deserve the reduction and on top of that, they’re talking about specifically just roads and those improvements and I think it’s all under the Toll umbrella that these improvements -- and there are roads that they’re supposed to do, in the pictures you’ll see, around the tennis court, a road down to the lake, things like that have not been touched.  But, like I mentioned, they’re all under the same umbrella and they’re separating out just specific areas.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked but you’ll be able to look at those specific areas and let us know if you don’t agree with their percentages on completion?
Dr. Stewart Rickett responded absolutely.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated thank you.

Dr. Stewart Rickett asked any other questions?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no, I think we’re good.

Dr. Stewart Rickett stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

PB 9-99    a.
A letter from Linda Whitehead Esq. dated 9/21/16 requesting two additional 90-day time extensions for Furnace Dock Inc.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did discuss this and we have a Resolution for this. Mr. Kessler?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution #22-16 approving the two 90-day extensions.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye."

PB 28-03   b.
A letter from Angelo and Maria Cipriano requesting a reduction in the bond for Mountainview Estates from $60,000 to $35,000.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution for that as well.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, I move that we adopt Resolution 23-16 approving the request to reduce this performance security down to 35,000.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW):
PB 8-16    a.
Public Hearing: Application of Brookfield Resource Management Inc., for the property of 2114 APR, LLC, for the renewal of a Junkyard Special Permit for property located on the east side of New York and Albany Post Road, 500 feet north of Dutch Street as shown on a drawing entitled “Brookfield Resource Management Site Plan” prepared by Nosek Engineering dated October 22, 2010 (see prior PB’s 9-09 & 13-13).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Mr. Steinmetz – did you want to say something?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded very briefly.  Good evening Madame Chair, members of the board.  David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz representing Brookfield Resource Management.  With me this evening, Tom Malone, the principal of Brookfield as well as my colleague, Michael Cunningham.  The Chair summed it up quite succinctly.  We’re here for our second renewal of our Special Permit under section 307-61.  The facility has been operating now, pursuant to the original 2010 Special Permit which you all renewed in 2013.  We’re on, presently on a three-year cycle.  There have been no violations, no issues, no changes.  There are two issues that I wanted to point out: one, I know that there were some trees or vegetation along the front of the property that was brought to Mr. Malone’s attention.  He spoke with staff as well as with Mr. Bianchi when he was out there, committed to address and replace that.  We’re just right now trying to find out whether or not there’s something wrong with the specific species that was being used in that area and we want to make sure that it gets replaced and it gets replaced at the right time of year.  I think this is a particularly good time of year to pull out and put in new vegetation but we’ll defer to the landscape folks and make sure that that’s done correct.  Secondly, in my letter requesting the renewal, I think you all saw; we asked the Planning Board to entertain discontinuing the quarterly traffic analyses and reports that we’ve been supplying you for 6 years.  I think staff can confirm that our numbers have been significantly below the projection.  There have been no reported difficulties out there so we are asking you, at this point, with 6 years of empirical data in front of you, to discontinue the post-approval traffic analysis.  With that, we’re asking for a renewal of the permit and happy to continue proceeding.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  This is a public hearing.  If there’s anyone here who would like to address this application please come forward, state your name and your residence.  It appears that there’s no one here regarding this application.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll report on the site visit that I had.  I was there with Mr. Malone and everything – the trees, yes, there were a small number of trees that were obviously diseased and dead and I’m sure they’ll be replaced properly.  Aside from that, I was more concerned with looking for the general neatness of the site, if there are any fluids that were spilled on the ground, the maintenance of the ground water removal areas, if they filtered and separators and stuff like that.  I was very pleased to find that everything was very neat, clean and in an orderly fashion and, I think, in accordance with the approved site plan.
Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you Mr. Bianchi.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so I didn’t have any particular issues.  Trees were a minor thing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments from the members of the board?

Mr. Robert Foley asked Tom, you said something about, because you were there, about the state police…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I would recommend that we suspend that traffic study, analysis I should say, that you submit data to us from – I guess it’s the state police that patrols that area that would be part of the condition.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked state police in terms of, what, accident data?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated accident data, yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded accident data.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked accidents in front of our site?  We certainly can supply that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated so I think the best course of action then would be to have one last traffic report, one last quarterly report with the traffic analysis dating back, I would typically recommend for a three-year period and then we would close out the incident.  It would be a full request with the state police to get the accident analysis for the 9A corridor, I would say within a quarter mile in each direction of the Brookfield entrance for a three-year period, one last report and then we would suspend the traffic studies moving forward pending that last analysis turns out to be consistent with the previous analysis as far as traffic volumes and operational conditions.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Mike if I can, if I could just massage that request a notch.  I would appreciate it if we could just do this final request and focus on the traffic data, especially if you’re asking us to go a quarter mile north and south and not have to go out and do another round of actual counts…
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I can agree with that.  The counts have been consistent since I’ve been reviewing it for the last year and a half so…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you have 23 quarterly reports from us at this point.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated yes and there haven’t been any significant uptick in traffic so as long as the analysis is completed with the traffic accident analysis I can agree with the recommendation.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I thought – you give me the impression that you wanted to continue reports on accidents.

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded, no, just one report to finalize just to summarize accident analysis and then we would review it and make a determination from there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked have the accidents been analyzed in the past 23 reports?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded I believe there’s been accident data that Bill Fitzpatrick has collected.  I’m not aware, Chris, of any accident that’s attributable to our driveway whatsoever in six years but just -- I’m happy to go one step beyond following the Chair’s comment.  When we come in for periodic renewals over the next several years, every time we come in, we’re happy to go get the updated accident data along the lines of what Mr. Bianchi’s suggesting to confirm that that entrance, that ingress and egress is still functioning well.  There has been no incident that Mr. Malone is aware of in six years of operation.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated the traffic reports would show that so I think…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked would that be quarterly too or just annually…
Mr. Mike Preziosi responded no, I think, typically you would see a traffic analysis performed for three years of traffic incidences along the route.  If we were to get one for the next quarter, receive and file it, review it and then I think as David had just mentioned, it is a good process moving forward.  Every time they come in for a Special Permit that would be a condition to provide the accident analysis realizing at this point that the traffic has been fairly consistent.  So, the traffic is not really a concern.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re not looking for count but we’re looking for just…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated just the accident analysis.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated basically data.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I think that’s a fair compromise.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and prepare a Resolution for next month’s meeting approving the Special Permit and suspending the traffic analysis with a condition that we get one accident report and then one every time you come for the Special Permit.  And also, I’d like – as you talk about the landscaping, to give us a landscaping report about what you plan to do and when you plan to do it.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated that’s fine. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked one point of order to follow on Mr. Rothfeder’s clarification: do you want me to come to the November meeting, report on what we got from our landscape architect before we actually plant anything?  Would you like to know what it is?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated so we will be back the night of your Resolution.  I’ll have a verbal report if we don’t have anything in writing to let you know about those five or six trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just to confirm, that may mean that the planting would take place in the spring.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, I understand, what is going to be planted and when.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you would know better than I Chris, but I think November is actually particularly good month right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated now would be a good time to plant salt-tolerant plants because that’s probably the issue but if you can’t plant before the end of November it would be more prudent to plant next spring.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated got it.  We’ll nail that down in the next couple of weeks.  Thank you all.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.
*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 7-16      a.
Application of Paraco Gas Corp. for Amended Site Development Plan approval for the reconstruction of the existing replacement office building located on an approximately 1.5 acre parcel of property at 8 & 14 Bay View Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Amended Site Plan for Paraco Gas” prepared by Cronin Engineering, dated August 22, 2016. (see prior PB 12A-80).

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated good evening, Keith Staudohar, Cronin Engineering representing the applicant Paraco Gas Corp.  Is anybody interested in having an 11’ x 17’ handout?  Paraco has been operating out of this site for a very long time.  It’s an existing site.  It’s actually – there’s less going on there now than there was in previous, previous years.  Back in 2012, hurricane Sandy caused some damage at the site and they had to remove their office building which is shown, is that whole gravel area around the existing one-story metal office building.  A much larger building had to come down.  They had a demolition permit issued.  What they did though is they reconstructed, or placed on site, a new office building, it’s a doublewide trailer, without permit, so we are here to amend the site plan renewal and reconstruct this building so that: a) it’s two feet higher so we can get it above the flood plain now and b) we can provide some ADA access to it since the first floor’s going to be this high off the ground.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated sorry, I didn’t hear that last part, what you just said.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated we are raising up the building two feet to get it above the flood plain elevation and we are providing a ramp and walkway for ADA accessibility into the building since our first floor is now this high above the ground.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated can I just, I hate interrupting you -- you’re raising it two feet; is that in addition to the height that already exists or is it two feet from ground to…

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded no, right now the first floor is here.  We’re going to raise the first floor to here.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re adding two feet in addition to what’s already there, it looks like, yes?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded yes.  We’re not raising the ground.  We’re just raising the building.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, I didn’t say you were raising the ground.  Is that building on a foundation?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded no.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, you’ve answered my question.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated so we’re going to create a foundation and put the new building on top, provide ramps and clean up the parking area.  We were out there on Sunday with the site visit with Mr. Bianchi.  I believe he had a concern about – there’s two storage containers located…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked aren’t those shown on the plan?

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated those two trailers there are boxes.  They have storage of equipment and some empty tanks in there but just to the south of that, Chris, to the south east where it says “parcel 4” – just scroll up.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s just to the south of those.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated the other way. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated the other way.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated they’re along the property line.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I see two but I don’t see 4 – where’s parcel 4?

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated where there’s parcel 4, down in the corner, right there, right in that location there are two trailers that are also used for storage, it’s tractor trailer trailers that are just parked there.  They have wheels.  They can be moved but they prefer to keep them on site because they store a hundred pound empty units in both of those trailers so if we could, we’d like to keep those.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked keep both did you say?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded keep both of them, yes.  We would have to show it on – they’re not shown on the site plan right now.  Other than that, the rest of the site stays as it is.  It is there.  It’s a well-kept site.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I agree.  At the site visit Keith and I walked the entire property and found that everything was, again as with Brookfield, fairly, very, I should say neat and orderly.  The new office building would be located where the current metal structures are, just lifting them up.

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded correct.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the old foundation that surrounds that from the old building will remain.  Is that correct?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded correct.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it sticks up above the ground a little bit but I don’t think there’s an issue as long as there’s no sidewalk or tripping issue from the parking lot to get to the building or to the accessible ramp and I don’t think there is.  My issue was the two trailers.  They are on wheels with hook-ups but from what I understand is that they’re fairly permanent so something like that I think should be included in the site plan.

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded absolutely.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated they were 40 or 45-foot trailers.  I don’t know.

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded yes, I think they’re 45s.  We’ll show them on the plan.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and they look like they were there for a while and they don’t look like they’re going to be moved anytime soon so I think that should be included in here.  Other than that, there were no major issues.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how about on the trailers, they’re on tires but do they have to be raised up with your possible tidal water?
Mr. Keith Staudohar responded no, just the office everything else on site is okay.  Any finished floor, habitable space has to be above that elevation, nothing else.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments, questions, etc?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we schedule a public hearing on this application for our November 1st meeting.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked did you want me to prepare a Resolution?  I doubt there’s going to be much public comment.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded that wasn’t put into the motion.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you haven’t voted on it yet though.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m just saying, you’re asking me for a Resolution for this?  Do you want to put it in the motion that we prepare something?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s up to you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we want to schedule a public hearing, right?

Mr. Robert Foley asked should I add to it?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m asking…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, I think we can do a Resolution.

Mr. Robert Foley stated besides scheduling a public hearing, I don’t know if we have to do this, two separate motions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated all right, you scheduled the public hearing and then we’ll ask for the Resolution.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and to also have a Resolution prepared for November.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated thank you.  Good evening.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you going to make the – for the Resolution?

Mr. Robert Foley responded I did that together.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, no, we separated them.

Mr. Robert Foley stated separate motion to prepare an approving Resolution for the November meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:
PB 10-16    a.
Application of Percy & Barbara Montes for the renewal of the Child Care Special Permit for a Child Care center located at 18 Radio Terrace as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Theodore Strauss, R.A. latest revision dated June 11, 2007.  (see prior PB’s 39-06 & 11-11)

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we schedule a public hearing.  Did you have anything you’d like to say?  I’m sorry.  No, okay.  I move that we schedule a public hearing for our November 1st meeting for this application.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you next month.

PB 11-16    b.
Application of NY Indoor Sports, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for the construction of an indoor/outdoor recreational sports facility with a 67,000 sq. ft. building to include a turf field and accessory uses such as a weight room, a small concession area, offices, reception area, etc., an outdoor playing field and parking lot for property located at 2226 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Pitch” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe dated September 20, 2016.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board.  I guess everybody from the public stayed home to watch the Vice Presidential debate or something.  We will try to be brief and get you out of here in time.  I am very pleased and somewhat excited to be here tonight in connection with this application because this is an interesting and an exciting application on behalf of New York Indoor Sports.  With me this evening, one of the principals and the general council of NY Indoor Sports or Cortlandt Pitch, Martin Russo along with our project engineer, Jerry Schwalbe and my colleague Michael Cunningham.  As I think you all know, we’re here in connection with this application.  This application’s kind of multi-faceted.  We’re seeking a Zoning map change, a Zoning text amendment and then site plan approval.  The facility, briefly and I’ll let Marty go into some more of the program and the actual utilization, it’s an indoor sports agility, physical fitness training facility.  The concept is to have a turf field, some cardio and weight training, some flexibility and core strength training, area for children’s parties, a kid zone, a party room.  There will be office space for coaching and training.  This is not a restaurant facility, although there’ll be a very small concession area.  There is no extensive locker room facility.  We have ADA-compliant bathrooms.  One of the unique things that Marty will tell you a little bit about is the area where family, friends, can watch in the spectator area and there is also a proposed outdoor playing field with a lighted parking lot.  The property itself is located in the R20, the residential half-acre zone.  We’re right next to the Cortlandt Lanes bowling alley which is in a CC, Community Commercial zone.  CC allows physical fitness facilities although that phrase is not defined in the code, it kind of seems to be appropriate for this use.  In addition, across the street from this particular property is also CC zone.  So, after meeting with staff and giving it some thought to how best to accomplish this, we thought it made sense to fold this property by a simple map change into the CC zone and then rather than to leave this lack of clarity on what is a physical fitness facility, we have proposed to define a physical fitness facility for your code and we presented some language to staff and to the Town Board: “A privately-owned operated indoor and/or outdoor recreation facility for physical fitness and sports activities including but not limited to: group and private instruction or training as well as competitions or games, customary accessory uses incidental to a physical facility may include a snack bar, the sale of items such as sports apparel and/or equipment, physical therapy and/or sports treatments, party or general recreation and assembly space, babysitting services for use solely by patron or employee children, and arcade games and vending machines.”  We tried to draft a definition that’s broad enough to use, what we’d like to see there and give the town some flexibility.  That’s entirely within your and the Town Board’s prerogative as to what you’d like to ultimately to see that as defined as.  Quite frankly, you could leave it undefined but there’s no reason for a phrase in your code right now, like physical fitness facility, to stand there with no definition.  We’ve been out in front a little bit on some of the studies.  Jerry will talk about this.  We’re obviously all extremely mindful of the Route 202 corridor, the Maple Row, interesting geometry as it aligns across from Croton Avenue, obviously the Bear Mountain Parkway, the bowling alley driveway.  We’re very well aware that this is a challenged area currently.  Having said that, our client has spent a fair amount of time, effort and money already paying for a series of traffic, circulation and parking studies using the town’s traffic consultant.  Anthony Russo has been very involved in making suggestions, meeting with the New York State DOT, working with Mike and others and I’ll let them all report on that.  The good news is that we believe that there are ways to not only make this work but to improve some of the traffic and circulation in that immediate area.  In addition to traffic, we’ve also been studying storm water, septic, wetlands and Jerry will report on that.  One other aspect of the CC zone that I just want to simply drop a footnote and make sure that everybody’s clear.  We’re very well aware that the CC zone currently has a 12,000 square foot maximum building footprint of building coverage.  We’ve spoken to staff.  We’ve also spoken to the town attorney and we have some ideas about how that might be also modified to deal with a facility like this that is considerably larger than most of your CC zoned properties.  Our property is, Jerry what – 6.3 acres and we’re working with staff to come up with some latitude that would be granted to allow a footprint and our footprint, as you’ll learn momentarily, is 67,000 square feet.  Finally, from a procedural standpoint, the Town Board has declared itself lead agency for SEQRA purposes because this is a Zoning map and text change.  We’ve already seen your staff circulate this to Westchester County under section 239M of the general municipal law.  We got a fairly routine, but favorable response from Westchester County Planning raising no significant issues.  We are looking forward to working with your board, your staff and the town as we go forward.  Procedurally, for your purposes, we’re looking for your board to review this to help us at this early stage understand your site plan concerns, if any, and then get a favorable report and recommendation from the Planning Board back to the Town Board so that we can complete the process in front of the Town Board and then come back here, ultimately for final site plan review.  So, I’m going to turn it over to Marty.  Marty’s going to walk us through a little bit more slowly and in greater detail the program, how it benefits the town.  I didn’t cover that at all but I’m going to set Marty up on that because one of the things that we got such wonderful reaction from the Town Board and from others in the town is there is a clear dearth of playing fields and a clear demand for both indoor and outdoor playing, competition and training facilities and what Marty’s hoping and his partners are hoping to introduce to the community is a wonderful private facility that has that but also offers some public benefit in terms of partnering up with the school district and the town’s park and rec. facilities and that is the transition to Marty Russo.
Mr. Martin Russo stated thank you.  May I please the board, my name is Martin Russo.  I’ve lived most of my adult life in Cortlandt.  I moved here 20 years ago and I raised my children here.  I’m still raising my children here.  Part of what I did was I coached soccer in this town and I learned by virtue of my soccer coaching that there is a dearth of fields and this project for me is something of a dream.  I’m a player, the president of SCI [1:02 inaudible] which is one of the oldest soccer clubs in New York.  I coach two adult teams.  I love soccer.  I love coaching kids and this facility is a coach’s, parent’s and child’s dream.  Let me tell you a little bit about New York Indoor Sports.  New York Indoor Sports is a company that’s owned 40% by Cortlandt residents.  There are the Dipaterio’s who own some of the restaurants around, own 10% of it.  There are two other families here in Cortlandt Manor: the O’Neil’s and the Grossman’s who own 5% each and I own 20% so we own 40%.  We’re soon to own I think probably 45% or more.  This is a project that we really believed in and so it’s somewhat altruistic.  The remaining investors are lifetime soccer players and sportsmen.  I’m focusing on soccer because that’s what I know but these field would be multi-sport fields.  They would be available for lacrosse, field hockey, whatever we needed to play on a flat field that you could play on turf, you could play on these fields.  The indoor facility would be a smaller field and then there would be a full size outdoor turf facility.  I guess the question that I’d like to address is why do we need the indoor facility?  The outdoor facility is obvious.  Why do we need the indoor facility and the reason is that the local climate usually makes outdoor fields unplayable, unless they’re turf from probably November through late April maybe middle of May because it’s so wet, there’s so much snow, they just don’t dry out and then if we do play them they get destroyed very quickly.  You can’t play full rounds on it.  I remember when I was coaching some of the rec. leagues before I started coaching travel, we would cancel whole days because there weren’t enough fields and we couldn’t do it.  So the town recreational leagues and the travel leagues suffer from the lack of fields.  There are too many teams for existing indoor facilities to service and many of the indoor facilities that we do use in the town to coach are just the wrong facilities.  You have children playing soccer on basketball courts.  Well that’s terrible for your knees, there’s walls, there’s things to run into.  It’s just not safe for the kids, not good for their bodies and that’s a problem which we can solve by having turf fields.  There’s also – many of the facilities that we currently use do not provide a place for parents to watch , observe safely.  So, by way of example we used to go over to the Blue Mountain district and I’d watch my kids play basketball or soccer and the parents would have to sit outside the gym to watch their kids play.  Well, we solved that in this facility by having a length of the facility, balcony where the parents can sit.  It’s heated to room temperature.  It’s got stadium-style seating.  It’s got glass so if the children can’t hear their parents yelling at them and the parents will be more restrained.  Coaches – modern sports training now says separate the parents and the coaches.  Let the coach be the one voice.  We won’t have brow-beating by the parents.  The cheering will be fine but it will be more controlled and the parents will be able to see it comfortably and heated.  Now another problem you have when you have indoor sports in big facilities is that the temperature is so unbearable that if you’ve ever taken your child to a four-hour soccer tournament, you come out of there literally frozen.  We provide a place for the spectators to sit, sit safely, sit warmly, away from the children and we also provide a temperature-controlled area for the children to play free of any kind of columns, free of any kind of opportunity to injure themselves, places to warm up and safety nets to divide various sport fields.  It’s really a child’s dream, a parent’s dream and a coach’s dream beyond all that because you don’t have any parents yelling or screaming at you.  The final aspect of this facility, which I think is really wonderful, is that we’re going to offer sport-specific training.  Modern sports training goes way beyond just kicking a soccer ball or throwing a lacrosse ball.  If you’re going to be really competitive, if you really want to develop your body so there’s a core and flexibility room where they can learn to do things like yoga, and Pilates and boot camp-type stuff where they develop their bodies in a sort of multi-sport way and then there’s also going to be a sport-specific weight training room which will have machines and will also have free weights and we will have people on site to work entire teams through this type of training.  So, age-appropriate of course.  We’re not going to have six year olds lifting weights but to the extent that you have a high school team that’s training and it’s time to give them sport-specific training, we’ll give them core and flexibility training, we’ll give them weight training.  It’s a wonderful thing.  You can’t find that kind of facility anywhere and it’s great.  In terms of the fields themselves, we’re going to use quality, ecologically-sound turf.  We’re going to isolate the fields for coaches and players.  We’re going to have warm-up and waiting areas so that you don’t have an issue with children getting hit by balls that are just flying around because they’re trying to warm up on the sideline of a game.  We’re going to have temperature-controlled play.  We’re going to have versatile field configurations and there’s a big movement now in all sports, but I use soccer as an illustration, to have age-appropriate sized fields and games.  And so, when your child is younger, maybe five, six, seven, eight you want him or her to be playing with just a few players so they get more contact with the ball on a smaller field so that they don’t overexert themselves.  I’m going to hand out at the end – I’m going to give a little handout which is a PowerPoint which explains some of these things but the facility that we’re talking about – the indoor facility really caters to youth 13 or U12 and below in terms of full out playability which means that for a U12 player, it has an entire field.  So you can actually have two U12 teams play each other there.  For a U10 or below player, we have three full fields.  For a U6-7 or below we have six full fields.  What that means is, in our town rec. league when we have a Saturday that it rains we can have our entire rec. league play there and knock it out without any kind of interruption.  We can practice when it’s raining.  It’s a wonderful thing and we can do it by use of safety nets which will go across the facility in a way that no child is in danger and no child is going to suffer any kind of injuries.  I’ve already told you about the balcony and the separation of the parents and the children.  I think it’s a really important thing.  There are a couple of things I’d just like to mention to you before I hand it over to the guys who are going to tell you the technical aspects of building it.  First is, I know you received a letter from the superintendent of the Lakeland School District.  I met with Dr. Stone.  He had three concerns: one of the concerns was about potentially flooding his baseball field which is a complimentary use which is right next to our facility.  I understand, and Jerry can tell you more about that, that he met with the Facilities Administrator and he’ll tell you about that but it’s all been worked out.  I met with Dr. Stone and one of his assistants, we talked about putting up a fence in order to restrain children from wandering onto the field or adults from going onto the school property.  That’s not a problem.  We’re happy to do that and in fact, Dr. Stone has asked us to wait to see how things develop before we decide what kind of fence, or what kind of access we want.  We talked about the fact that our facility is large enough that it could house his entire school in the case of an emergency evacuation and definitely we would like to work with him on that.  He had suggested in his letter that perhaps Lakeland School District would get some kind of advantage over Hendrick Hudson School District.  That’s not something we’re interested in but what I did say to him is this: Lincoln Titus students, you need to use our facilities for gym or anything you want to use – we’ll give you a great deal.  If you’re coming in when we’re going to be empty which is most of the early daytime, we’ll give it to you for nothing, just about.  But, there’s that and we’ll work with you certainly to – we’ll work with anyone from the Town of Cortlandt or within the school districts to improve your sports teams because that’s what it’s all about.  I think we had a very positive meeting.  I can’t tell you what’s going to happen.  Dr. Stone said he was going to talk to the board and perhaps write you a letter to report on the results because I think that’s more credible than me just reporting to you here.  Second thing I did is I met with Lyle Puente of the Mohegan Colony Association which is that little group of residences down Maple Row and we’ve had a very positive dialogue so far.  I can’t tell you that we’ve gone through every detail.  He doesn’t have time.  He’s running a business so I’ve had two contacts with him already.  I’m going to have a third, walk him through the project a little bit more but we started a positive dialogue.  With respect to the traffic, I want to report this upfront so that you understand what’s going on.  I understand that the bowling alley is owned by Dubak Realty but otherwise operated by Tom Davis and a partner.  I’d initially been talking with Mr. Davis who was very positive about potentially closing the bowling alley’s driveway.  I can tell you that it’s the first time that it’s every happened to me in 20 years but today on the way down here I almost got hit by someone making an illegal left turn into the bowling alley and I was like: that’s something of an omen, but Mr. Davis was very positive about using the driveway as we’ve connected it and having us maintain it except the cost of it all and closing the driveway.  But, he also assumed that he doesn’t have control over that.  I sent a letter, which was receive I guess by Mr. Dubak.  Mr. Dubak wrote back that he wasn’t really interested in closing it for his own reasons.  I certainly can’t force him to do that and I sent a follow up letter.  I haven’t had another contact with him.  We did have some preliminary discussions with the DOT and it seems, and this will all be reported by Anthony Russo I guess in more form, that the DOT still thinks that we should configure it the way we are and whether or not the bowling alley’s driveway is closed it will improve the overall traffic situation.  That’s something that you can discuss with, I guess, the traffic consultant when they come before you.  I know we’ve had a positive about it.  We’ve put a lot of money into this so far but I think it’s going to be a great facility and thank you for your attention.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Robert Foley asked did you say sir that you live in Cortlandt?

Mr. Martin Russo responded I do, I live on Furnace Dock Road sir?

Mr. Robert Foley asked not Lakeland schools?

Mr. Martin Russo responded no, it’s Hendrick Hudson schools.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I thought you said something about…

Mr. Martin Russo stated it’s all Cortlandt.  Thank you.  I will tell you this, Gina Dipaterio and Paul Dipaterio’s children went to the Lakeland school system.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know. 

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated thank you Marty.  Good evening.  Thank you for allowing us to come tonight.  I’ll try to be brief.  I know we’ve taken a lot of your time already.  Chris, can you pull up that site plan again?  As David said, the site is 6.3 acres.  As you’re aware, there’s a 250-260 foot road frontage that is in front of the property between the property and Route 202 in that area.  That was taken back, I think way back maybe in the early ’50s or ‘40s even when the plan was to connect the highway which is the Bear Mountain highway on the left, Parkway all the way up to the Taconic area, Taconic Parkway.  That’s never happened.  In discussions with the DOT, it doesn’t sound like it’s even on the books anymore so we all think that will never happen.  This property, by the way, had frontage all the way down so that frontage was taken from that property.  As a matter of fact, the property is currently about 360 by 708 feet long and there’s about another 260 feet of frontage that goes down to Route 202.  The existing farmhouse and barn that are currently on the property, whether it’s the original barn or not, was removed in the ‘50s to take that land and potentially develop as a highway.  So, the house is actually in the front so you see some of the lawn area that was there currently and the site was farmed, according to someone that we’ve spoken to about five years ago, I guess they were growing pumpkins out there at some point.  The site has now been fallowed, the meadow’s come back.  There’s not many trees on the site except for the perimeter of the site along the property line.  Along the school property there’s also a number of trees.  As a matter of fact, they do have a fence on their site just inside the property line.  And actually, you can see that sort of the heavier vegetation on the top there between the school and along the baseball field, in that area.  Just to give you a sense of the elevations.  The site’s fairly level.  It’s a high point of about 406 about the middle of the building and it’s divided the watershed between the New York City watershed which is to the east and then the Peekskill Hollow Brook watershed which is to the west and that drains out to the Gregory Pond further to the north.  The road in itself is about at elevation 406 and at Maple Row, which is on the right hand side, is about 396.  So the slight grade change there but for the most part, when you get into the site, it’s fairly level and if you do have a chance to go out there you’ll see, except for the high point in the middle, and then it drops down to where that proposed parking lot is in the center of the site, to a low point by the school which is about elevation 393.  Marty’s right, I did meet with Steven Calabrese I think it is, Facilities Administrator at the Lakeland School District.  We met out in the back, walked his property just to understand if there were any concerns about drainage.  They had just, I don’t know, recently or within the last five years, installed a new drain line that’s parallel to the property line and drains to the west of Peekskill Hollow Brook.  I did not see any issues.  He has no issues and part of the improvements was done for their septic system which is located in the field to the north much further away from the drain line but it’s more centered in the site.  We explained to him what we were doing.  There’s an existing culvert and pipe that extends into his property and that’s where the property generally drains except for the portion to the east which drains to the other side which drains out into the New York City watershed or the Croton Reservoir.  You have the Cortlandt Lanes on the left side which has the larger parking lot which parallels to the site on the left hand west side is Lincoln Avenue which was mapped as a street.  It’s actually paved on their site and it’s paved all the way down to where it intersects to where the Lakeland School parking lot comes through which is a little bit off the page at the top and that street was closed off and is gated but the school indicated to us that they use that as emergency access.  That’s always available and they can actually come out to Route 202 where the driveway is.  Could you go to the next one Chris?  
Mr. Jim Creighton asked is that still a town-controlled road?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded it’s a paper street so…

Mr. Jim Creighton asked it was paved at some point?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded if you go back just for a second, the parking lot – the vegetation started to come in but it’s paved up along that edge and there’s a public water line…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated it wasn’t paved by the town, it was paved by the bowling alley’s parking lot…

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated it doesn’t look like there’s been much maintenance there but I assume that’s their use to come through there and you can see they stripped it a little bit at the edge of it.  Then, as you go further to the north, I guess to the middle of the building, you see some trees there.  That’s where the vegetation kind of come over it but if you go straight up to the page to the north that’s where the interconnection is to the Lincoln Road where the school has access to it.  They actually maintain it, they say, for emergency use and that connects into the parking lot.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s hard to see but you can – there’s a right-of-way on the map.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated on our map you’ll see the right-of-way.  It’s hard to see on here but there’s a 50-foot right-of-way that goes up through there.  The idea was that, I guess at some point, that was going to come through but I think when Bear Mountain Parkway came in through, that changed the concept of connecting through there.  I don’t know when that happened but that was some time ago.  Marty outlined some of the basic building plan.  Again, it’s pretty much a shell.  It’s proposed as a metal structure.  Mike Preziosi had a comment to us about the fire rating of the building and having access all around it so we’re getting more information for him.  We’re trying to see if it’s going to be a fire-resistant building, being metal, and fabricated in metal, structured beams and so forth and sprinklered so it wouldn’t be a fire issue in that way.  Obviously you want to be safe anyway.  The field’s on the bottom and then on the one side when you come in – and the only entrance is to the one side which is on the west side and you come into the building there and there are exit doors which are normally closed but that’s provided for emergency use.  And the backend of the building that faces the residence would have no access.  It would just be a blank wall.  I’ll show you in a minute, we have some landscaping there as well.  The building’s dimension is about 340 feet by 165 feet and it would be less than 35 feet per the maximum building height of the code.  It’s one story with a mezzanine in the middle there for, as Marty mentioned, the balcony which – if you look on the bottom of the page on the screen, you’ll see that shaded area, that’s the balcony that Marty had mentioned and then on the other two portions are the two floors of the public space where you have office space, weight-lifting rooms, bathrooms and things like that.  This is the site plan that we submitted to you with your package that you have and the dimensional control.  I would like to just briefly look, just go over the access route.  When we first looked at this, we have a driveway that comes down through 202.  As a matter of fact, the driveway that’s shown there is the existing driveway location so if you go there now, it’s sort of  a dirt road but you can actually go back there to where the – back to where the farmhouse is.  The property line is, as I said 260 feet back from Route 202, we positioned sort of an east/west road that could connect to the bowling alley if that could happen, we are recommending that, coming across to the east interconnecting with the Cortlandt Pitch property and then continuing to the east to Maple Row.  We positioned that location – we actually wanted to come a little bit further, closer to 202 to keep it away from the north as much as possible but DOT mentioned that they wanted to keep enough separation between 202 for queuing back into that driveway from the intersection itself.  There’s a stream crossing right there as well so we have to re-pipe a small portion of that stream.  We want to connect into that and that’s something we’re reviewing in more detail with DOT but we also submitted a draft conceptual plan to New York City DEP as it is in their watershed jurisdiction and they control both storm water and sanitary permitting for that. 
Mr. David Steinmetz asked can you speak for one moment about how you met with DOT and who was at that meeting?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded so maybe I should just go through the traffic a little bit as well.  Anthony Russo with AKRF was retained by the town and also by our client to undertake the initial analysis.  Initially, we had the one driveway coming out towards Route 202 where the existing driveway is now and we didn’t have the connection to Maple Row.  The proposal there was to put another intersection in maybe with a traffic signal.  DOT was very concerned that we have one at the Bear Mountain Parkway and then we have one at Croton and Maple Row and they were just too close together and they weren’t comfortable with that scenario and that is why that prompted us to connect back into Maple Row and: one, get rid of the bowling alley’s site driveway, have the middle driveway as a right in, right out only.  Maple Row would be left in and right out only so if you’re coming into Maple Row towards the north you’d be able to make the left in and then if you’re leaving you’d be able to make the right onto 202 to get to the signal light so you can make a left there and go down that way.  Then the one on 202 would just be strictly right in and right out and no cross – it would be hard median so you wouldn’t be able to make that left if you tried.  Right now, at the bowling alley site, there’s just a paved area.  You can just drive in to the left which is not safe.  They also asked that the signal be upgraded at Maple Row and a right turn lane on Maple Row would be added so that you could reduce queuing back into Maple Row and also a right turn lane into the site to get cars off Route 202 as quickly as possible.  This reflects the proposal that DOT is comfortable with at the moment.  AKRK has done a traffic analysis and this mitigates those potential increases in traffic from that and they looked at both a weekday p.m. which is 5:00 to 6:00 p.m. and the Saturday peak hour which is from 1:00 to 2:00 in the afternoon.  With these improvements, it should help to mitigate.  There are some delays in the intersections but these seem to mitigate some of those concerns that they had.  The road would be 24 feet wide.  Can you go to the next one Chris?  The next one is actually just a blow up a little bit of the site internally and I think you can see that on your plan but it gives you a sense of the layout.  Just one more?  It’s probably hard to read on this scale but if you zoomed in a little bit you might see.  Because we are in the New York City watershed, we’re trying to look at the sustainability side of things as well in terms of infiltration into the ground.  We are diverting some of the runoff from the developed portion, the impervious area back into the Peekskill Hollow Brook which benefits, in a sense if you get the infiltration to the watershed but you don’t get the offsite drainage concerns that they would have.  Around the building, both on the right hand side which is the east and the north hand side we have a water quality base that flanks around the building.  It collects all the runoff from the roof runoff and portions of that parking lot as well along the front.  In the front of the building we have, in between the two parking bays, there’s a linear rain guard between the two bays in the front and then on the left hand side we have those dash lines which represent underground detention tanks.  We’ve collected all the water after it’s been treated, back into the tanks and then we discharge it to the north to address Dr. Stone’s concerns about potential flooding of their fields and things so we hold it back as much as we can and reduce it down to an acceptable rate.  Off onto the left there you see those, sort of angled dash lines, those represent the proposed septic system.  We’ve done some deep hole tests already with the county and they’re favorable.  We still have to do the formal percolation test but we did some preliminary tests which seemed to be acceptable.  Based on the sewage, which will be a low-flow use of maybe two to four thousand gallons a day, not more than that, no showers in the facility, it will be for toilet use and the concession stand.  There shouldn’t be a lot of water usage in the building as well.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated excuse me, before you go on, what are the hours for the building?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded I’m sorry?
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what are the hours?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded hours of operation?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe asked Marty do you have that information?

Mr. Martin Russo responded it hasn’t been finalized.  The hours of operations we discussed with the Town Board was, essentially, 8 a.m. until 11 o’clock at night.  Now, what I told the Town Board was we really don’t expect any traffic flow in terms of people weekdays until around 3 o’clock unless we’re getting something from Lincoln Titus.  It would be more like 3:00 to 9:00 and then from 9:00 to 11:00 there might be some evening leagues for adults if we want to provide that.  The town itself was suggesting to me that maybe we want to open it up more because it’s new medical district to people doing physical therapy or something like that.  The idea would be no earlier than 8:00 and closing by 11:00.  Certainly we’re not a gymnasium.  In other words, we’re not going to be selling tickets to memberships to use our weight room, that kind of thing.  On Saturdays, during the off season I wouldn’t expect there to be very heavy traffic at all but during the on-season there may be some tournaments and so then on those days you would expect to have your traffic to be from maybe 8 or 9 o’clock until 4 o’clock or 5 o’clock in the afternoon, that’s when it would be and there would be a switch over around 1 o’clock which is what we took account of when we did the traffic study.  We did the absolute worst case scenario, the heaviest traffic and that’s what’s in the traffic study.  I don’t think you wanted to go there but Anthony Russo’s told me and we can verify it with him, that there should be a net improvement to the intersection of Maple Avenue and 202 after the improvements that have been suggested here because you’re going to be putting hockey pucks in and a new system and that’s his calculation based on the study.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you plan to have showers?

Mr. Martin Russo responded we don’t plan to have locker rooms or showers and the reason for that is that when you have children involved you really don’t want a situation where a man is going to expose himself or someone is going to expose themselves to a child.  Nowadays, if you see what happened at sports facilities, the kids come with their equipment, they’re leaving their equipment, it’s not something…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I just really, because I’m interested – I was listening to your water needs, needs for water.  I just want to be clear whether we’re getting enough.

Mr. Martin Russo stated the only thing I’ll add is one of the things we’ve been looking at is that potentially we might want to have an ice bath which would be for treating very swollen injuries but that wouldn’t be used frequently.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I understand.

Mr. Robert Foley asked on the water use, what about your field?  Do you have to maintain it with water or is it a special turf?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded in the outdoor field or the – the indoor field is synthetic so there’s no water.

Mr. Robert Foley stated okay, outdoor; do you ever have to water it?

Mr. Martin Russo responded we would be building a turf field outdoor as well…

Mr. Robert Foley asked so you won’t have to maintain it with water?

Mr. Martin Russo responded no.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated I just want to quickly go over one other thing is we had Paul Jaehnig who is also retained through the town to identify any wetlands on the site.  There are two small pockets about 2.2 and 2.25 acres of pocket wetlands: one in the middle of the site right near where the front door is, a small wetland that drains down through that north and then there’s one outside about where that driveway connection is in the meadow field that DOT owns of about 0.2 acres.  They’ve been degraded.  They’ve been compromised.  They’ve been farmed over so the soils have been mixed in with other organic material but it’s still classified as a wetland.  I just wanted you to be aware of that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that the one by your Maple Row connection?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded that’s the third one that he identified and that goes up along that corridor where there’s a water course that goes all the way up to the north.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s very visible when you’re driving by.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded, yes you can see it there.  That one he identified, he flagged that and we’ve had that surveyed as well and that’s the one where the new driveway would cross over into – we would like to move it but DOT is insisting on it being in that location.  That’s been flagged and identified in the report.  I believe your board had already gotten a copy of that as well.  Next one Chris?  Finally, we’ve done a landscape plan.  This is a conceptual plan identifying the required planting plan for the parking lot but more importantly what we’ve shown – and if you see off to the right, you see a little box just to the east of the building, that’s an existing house there, that’s the first house on the left as you’re coming up Maple Row and I think it’s about 35 - 40 feet from the property line.  We’re proposing to have double row of stack with berm, with spruce trees to screen that side.  We have the water quality basin and then we have, like I mentioned before the blank wall of the facility so sort of a quiet side of the whole complex.  The parking is over to the west and also to the front.  We have the lighting in there as well which will be down lighting and just minimal lighting just for the parking lot.  We can talk to the operators about – let’s say midnight some of the lights can go off, that type of thing, we’d like to look at that. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked that’s the closest individual residence to your site, correct?

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe responded it is, yes, right.

Mr. Martin Russo stated if I could just add something, and forgive me but there’s two things.  First, most of the year we won’t need to light the entire parking lot except for safety concerns.  For the most part, unless there’s a tournament day we’d only have to light the side that’s on the turf field side so all the way to the east.  We wouldn’t have to light the rest of it and the second thing is: in terms of noise, you shouldn’t be able to hear anything outside of the building because it’s a steel building which has four inches of insulation on all sides except where the balcony area is and that’s going to actually be construction with sheetrock and insulation and those kinds of things.  Where the parents are, where they might be cheering and they’re going to cheer less because kids can’t hear them anyway, it’s going to be more heavily insulated and that’s going to be on the Lincoln Titus side.  You shouldn’t be able to hear anything outside of the building.

Mr. Robert Foley asked can I also ask; as far as tournaments, you mentioned tournaments, you’re only talking about possibly Lakeland schools or Lincoln Titus using the facility but is there any thought or non thought of other school systems with tournaments with bus loads of people coming in?
Mr. Martin Russo responded if I gave you the impression that it would only be the two school districts using the facility, I don’t want you to have that misimpression.  We certainly would give preference to the school district teams but in order to sustain this kind of facility and the cost of it, we would have to have people practicing at the facility and we would sell time slots and this is what I was saying.  So, between 3:00 and 4:30, 4:30 and 6:00 and then 6:00 and 7:30 we likely would have outside teams, travel teams coming in.  This was all considered in the traffic study in the terms of the flow…

Mr. Robert Foley stated and buses.

Mr. Marin Russo responded no buses.  If we were to fill all three fields with players, you would have no more than 45 cars arriving during the period so it’s not like we’re going to have hundreds of people there shifting over but we will have to, in order to sustain the facility – the facility all in is probably going to cost about five million dollars with the land to build so it’s not a small undertaking and we’re going to have to be able to offset the cost of that.  When I spoke about tournaments, you should understand that tournaments, at least in soccer, run from towards the end of November through March and they’re on weekends usually on Saturdays and Sundays but there’s a couple of weekends that you’re off like New Years and Christmas, you’re often off.  You’re talking probably about maybe 22 to 24 days of high traffic due to tournaments and that’s in an entire year.

Mr. Robert Foley stated probably not when school is being let out at that intersection.

Mr. Martin Russo responded no because it’ll be on Saturdays and Sundays so there wouldn’t be school.

Mr. Robert Foley asked can I ask, again, I haven’t seen the traffic study, on the access- Maple Row - we discussed it briefly at the work session.  On Maple Row, why only the right out and I guess the right in?  What about if you live in the Colony and you wanted to use this facility and you want to go back home?  You would either have to come out and make a right and go all the way down to the light and go 202 back down to Baron de Hirsch Road and come back home?  Why can’t you do a left out on that intersection (Maple Row). Is it that dicey or what?

Mr. Martin Russo responded we could but the thought was we wanted to keep as much traffic off of Maple Row as possible because we didn’t want to invade the community.  We didn’t want people cutting through the back roads to get into the facility instead of taking the major arteries.  By way for example if they were coming from Route 6, we didn’t want them to take Lexington, go across Baron de Hirsh and come around the back and make a right into Maple Row.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so then they can’t make a left in from Maple Row?

Mr. Martin Russo responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so with this arrow, what does that arrow in on your…

Mr. Martin Russo responded it’s not an arrow, it’s a hard divider. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know the divider.

Mr. Jerry Schwalbe stated the black area…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the question is they can make a right into the site from Maple Row.  They can’t make a left out but they could make a right in.

Mr. Robert Foley asked if I want to visit the facility, I could come down from my house, down Lexington through Townsend, through the Colony and to go in I’d make a right in?

Mr. Martin Russo responded I know it’s drawn that way but I believe that we were contemplating not permitting a right in and so – I’m happy to allow a right in.  I just don’t want to upset the residents of Maple Row.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Bob, just so you and the board all know, your last area of inquiry was essentially suggested to us by the town.  As Marty just indicated, he’s been willing to accommodate a number of different requests that we got from the town, from the town’s consultant, from DOT so we’re amenable to making adjustments here.  What we’re trying to do is make this facility work.  As Jerry, Marty and I have all said, we think it actually improves the condition that’s there and we were asked by the town to be very mindful about minimizing the impact to the Colony.  As this progresses, let take a step back.  We’ve submitted a long environmental assessment form.  We know we’re going to be submitting some supplemental reports as we go forward.  The SEQRA process still needs to unfold.  We know we need to look at these and your comments on whether you think it’s a good idea to open it up or a good idea to restrict is, I think, what we’re looking for as we go back with staff and with the Town Board.

Mr. Robert Foley asked beyond that just so you know – I’m just bringing it up because I like to diffuse traffic on any development over the years and that was my second question: I thought, I mean people cut through the Colony anyway, not just willy-nilly but I thought it would make less traffic on 202 or coming on Bear Mountain Parkway and then if you want to go in from Bear Mountain Extension…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated that’s a comment you’ll raise with Anthony when he’s here.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and clearly there’ll be things that we’ll discuss at the public hearing when we get to that point.  When we all have the traffic study in front of us we’ll have more information to discuss this.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and also add in Arlo Lane and possibly if there’s any access from the bowling lanes to bring traffic out that way (via Arlo onto Bear Mtn Extension).
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we are going to propose for Anthony Russo to come and have a presentation of the traffic study as it progresses.  As was alluded by the applicant there was some initial studies performed.  We’re not entirely done and worked through with all the traffic studies.  There will be supplemental studies that will be borne out of the environmental process but we do hear the board and do think it’s a great idea to have Anthony Russo come from AKRF as the town’s traffic consultant to provide an update to the traffic.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it was in the past with the other proposal years ago.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated and at that time he can also talk as far as provisions for adaptive traffic signals and connection to some other developments that were previously approved along 202 corridor.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked may I make suggestion: it’ll be helpful to me and maybe to other members of the board that we have the 11’ x 17’ drawing with the building as you’re proposing it, the parking, ingress and egress with the arrows so we’re all clear on exactly what we’re doing here.  Maybe some indication of just very lightly over the drawing where the specific wetland or the wetlands are, those kind of things that site plan review requires.  This is helpful up to a point but this is something about existing conditions I want to see what exactly you’re proposing I think.  I really would prefer not to have it full of a lot of other distractions that at this moment we are not going to be able to consider on the site.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated understood.

Mr. Robert Foley stated include that with our packet.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we will resubmit that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments, questions from board members?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated certainly staff now will put together a review memorandum so I’ll move that we refer this back to staff for that purpose.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. David Steinmetz stated just Madame Chair, point of information so we’re referring back to staff: does that mean that you would have a memo and you would want us back at the November meeting to address that or just so we have some idea…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I don’t know if you’re going to make it back in November and another thing that we talked about is the Planning Board has to complete the zoning analysis which they have to refer up to the Town Board so I’ll be working on that as well.  How fast I can get it to you and then you have to turn it around by October 19th so that might be tough. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know, maybe we can get the drawing in the meantime.  If they’re going to work on it…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we can resubmit.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well you can get the drawings and also I can give you the traffic reports and the wetland reports.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked so let me ask the question differently, is there any reason that you all, separate and apart from the staff report, want us back in November to answer any more questions or you’re comfortable waiting for the report to come back to you before we would next appear?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded the response to the review memorandum, yes.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated and the only reason why I’m asking is because I believe the Town Board is waiting for further input from you before we return to the Town Board and continue that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and that’s why I also want that drawing.  I really feel that we should have that as soon as you can.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you’ll have that inside a week.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but don’t forget, the environmental review is led by the Town Board on this as we discussed at the work session.  Independently of us providing advice to you as the Planning Board, we’re providing advice to the Town Board.  They need to see the scope of studies for the full environmental assessment form which we will refer to you for comment but they’re the ones that are going to agree on that scope, agree on additional traffic studies, so we’re doing that independently which takes some time as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that may delay… 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated take whatever time you need but all I’m saying is there was a drawing that they can give to us in the interim.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated sure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s all I’m saying.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we will get that to you.  Targeting, we’d like to be back at the latest at the December meeting because we’ve been encouraged, not only obviously by our clients but also by some members of the Town Board to try to move this process along and return to them.  This is a project that we’ve had a fair amount of support and goodwill and hopefully no one else in opposition.  We hope to be back here in December to kind of work with you to advance it.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked and Chris maybe if we can just clarify before we wrap up so we don’t spin our wheels, the traffic issues, particularly we’re talking right turn in and right turn out and keeping people out of the Colony, is that a site plan issue or a Town Board issue?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s a little bit of both.  Anthony Russo will be able to explain it.  A lot of those details are required by DOT and recommended by Anthony Russo but I do think they’re, within reason, part of your site plan review. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I just wanted to bring it up to get it on the record because you are going to have a public hearing with the Town Board and there is a past history to that area with traffic.

*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, at 8:47, I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2016
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